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(Houston, Texas) — Mike Minarovic, member of the Gulf Energy Alliance, a coalition of 
leading independent offshore oil and natural gas producers whose operations are primarily 
focused on the U.S. Gulf of Mexico and Chief Executive Officer of Arena Energy, LLC 
(“Arena”), a leading independent oil and gas exploration company focused on the Gulf of 
Mexico Shelf, today testified in front of the Senate Energy and Natural Resources Committee 
hearing examining offshore energy development in federal waters and leasing under the Outer 
Continental Shelf Lands Act. 

Mr. Minarovic provided both oral and written testimony encouraging Senators to support 
American oil and gas production in the U.S. Gulf of Mexico as part of the solution to 
maintaining affordable energy prices for American consumers, protecting our energy and 
national security, and addressing climate change. A portion of his testimony is below. “ 

The U.S. Gulf of Mexico is the environmental crown jewel of domestic production. Ceding the 
advantages of U.S. domestic production will only ensure these resources are developed 
elsewhere—possibly to our geopolitical detriment, at an economic loss of royalties and jobs, 
and most certainly at a higher environmental cost,” Minarovic testified. “The temporary ‘pause’ 
on federal lease sales for public lands and federal waters announced in January 2021—recently 
extended until July 2021 at the earliest—has had an immediate chilling effect on offshore oil and 
natural gas producers and capital markets. Absent an end date, there is growing concern among 
offshore oil and gas stakeholders that the temporary ‘pause’ will be extended indefinitely, in 
effect becoming a de facto permanent ban on federal offshore lease sales. I believe a further 
pause or ban on lease sales is misguided, because (1) it jeopardizes a significant strategic asset—
namely, U.S. Gulf of Mexico energy production, and (2) that strategic asset is one of the least 
carbon-intensive sources of oil and natural gas currently available.” 

Minarovic added: “The Energy Information Agency predicts we will need more forms of 
all energy in the future, projecting worldwide energy consumption to grow by 50% by 2050. The 
world population is growing, and growth is greatest in regions of the world with higher rates of 
poverty. It is beyond refute that access to affordable energy is a fundamental catalyst for raising 
standards of living and improving quality of life. Oil and natural gas will remain a necessary 



and life-sustaining fuel source for decades to come, even as we transition to less carbon-
intensive sources over the long term.”  

Click here to read Minarovic’s full written testimony. 

Click here to watch a recording of the hearing. 

The Gulf Energy Alliance is a coalition of leading independent offshore oil and natural gas 
producers and allied organizations supporting policies and regulations that encourage 
sustainable investment, innovation, and job creation in the GOM (Gulf of Mexico). Independent 
producers are responsible for half of the total production and royalties paid to the U.S. Treasury 
from oil and natural gas produced in the U.S. Gulf of Mexico.   


